MARCH TOWN COUNCIL.

Minutes of the Meeting of March Town Council held on 2nd June 2014 in The Skoulding Suite at March Town Hall commencing at 7.15pm.

Present
Councillor
CC Owen

Town Mayor





RF Skoulding

Deputy Town Mayor


Councillors
S Count

SR Court




J French

ML George




BM Keane

GD Philpott




A Pugh

MW Purser
  



TEW Quince

         


Police
PCSO Rachael Cheverton


Town Clerk



C Lemmon



Assistant Town Clerk


GSD Wilkinson




Public

Two

37

Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillor Cornwell.
38

Planning Applications

Because of their positions on the Fenland District Council Planning and Development Committee and their commitment to Paragraph 28 of the Fenland District Council Code of Conduct, Councillors Keane, Owen and Quince declared personal interests and took no part in the discussions relating to planning matters.

It was also noted that due to their involvement in the building industry, Councillors Count, Purser and Skoulding would not take part in any discussions relating to planning issues.

Councillors Owen and Skoulding left the room for the entirety of this agenda item.

It was agreed that three additional planning applications would be discussed.
Councillor Pugh took the Chair for this agenda item only.
Application


Name and address of applicant, details of application,

Number
and recommendation of March Town Council.

F/YR14/0358/F
Mr J McGarvie, Halfpenny Toll Stables, Hook Road, Wimblington.
Erection of 3 x 2-storey 2-bed dwellings.

Land West Of 34 Morton Avenue, March.

Received: 16 May 2014.





Consultation Date: 14 May 2014.




Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0359/F
Mr Peppino Guarnaccia, 2B Nene Parade, March.
Change of use from retail (A1) to hot food takeaway (A5).

46 High Street, March.

Received: 16 May 2014.





Consultation Date: 13 May 2014.




Recommend approval.

F/YR14/0360/F
Mrs E Graham, Neale Wade Academy, Wimblington Road, March.
Siting of a portacabin for use as an exclusion room.

Neale Wade Community Academy, Wimblington Road, March.

Received: 16 May 2014.





Consultation Date: 14 May 2014.




Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0361/F

Dr A Chokshi, 21 Darthill Road, March.





Erection of a single-storey rear extension to existing 



dentist surgery.





S/a.

Received: 16 May 2014.





Consultation Date: 13 May 2014.





Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0372/F
Mr T Hussey, 38 Burrowmoor Road, March.
Erection of 2 x 2-storey 3-bed dwellings with semi-detached garages, and erection of a two-storey rear extension and a detached garage for 43 Upwell Road.

43 And Land South Of 43-43A Upwell Road, March.

Received: 19 May 2014.





Consultation Date: 15 May 2014.




Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0379/F

Mr & Mrs T Beedham, 42 Knights End Road, March.

Formation of pitched roof over existing flat roof to garage and entrance hall of existing dwelling.





S/a.

Received: 21 May 2014.





Consultation Date: 19 May 2014.




Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0382/F
Cannells Residential c/o Kemp and Kemp LLP 1-3 Ock Street, Abingdon, Oxfordshire.

Change of use from A1 (Shops) to A2 (Financial and Professional Services)





72 High Street, March.

Received: 2 June 2014.
Consultation Date: 27 May 2014.




Recommend approval.

F/YR14/0391/F
Mr B Skoulding, Snowmountain Investments, Marwick House, Station Road March.

Installation of Electricity Sub-station.





2 Foundry Way, March.

Received: 2 June 2014.
Consultation Date: 29 May 2014.

Recommend approval.

F/YR14/0392/C1490E
Mr N Monument, Unit 8 Windmill Avenue, Woolpit Business Park, Woolpit, Bury St Edmunds.
Installation of new H-Pole in existing overhead power line.





Boarding House Farm, Knights End Road, March.
Received: 2 June 2014.
Consultation Date: 28 May 2014.




Recommend approval.
39

Public Participation
Since nobody had given the requisite notice to the Clerk to enable them to address the meeting, no public participation took place.
40

Police Update
PCSO Rachael Cheverton updated Councillors as follows:
a) 91 crimes had been committed in town during May 2014, which was a slight reduction on the April figures.

b) The above crimes included 3 dwelling burglaries, 3 thefts from motor vehicles, 3 building site thefts, diesel thefts in Thorby Avenue, 3 thefts of motor vehicles, 5 cycle thefts, 6 cases of shoplifting, 31 cases of rowdy / nuisance behaviour (mainly at one address) and 7 cases of vehicle nuisance.

c) The local police were fully prepared for March Summer Festival weekend, and adequate staff would be on duty throughout that period.
d) Police are monitoring the Football World Cup events being held in local pubs.

e) Regular speed checks are on-going in various areas of the town.

f) The next Police Forum is due to be held on Monday 7th July 2014.

In response, the following points were raised:

a) Rachel was asked to investigate information given to the Crime Partnership by Sgt. Alan Boughen which indicated that March is the worst place in Fenland for drinking problems. This information was seriously disputed, and an urgent response was requested.

b) Police were praised for local initiatives that embraced social media.

c) It was stated that the Griffin Hotel had changed hands, although it was noted that this is a licensing issue as opposed to a police one.
d) The police were invited by Councillor Count to make suggestions or provide input into future discussions regarding the 2015 / 2016 LHI Scheme.
Following her presentation, PCSO Rachael Cheverton was thanked by the Mayor and left the meeting at 7.50pm.
41

Minutes of Meetings

The following Minutes were agreed and signed by the Mayor: 

Annual Council Meeting of 12th May 2014.

Neighbourhood Planning Sub-Committee Meeting of 22nd May 2014.

42

Matters Arising

Re Annual Council Meeting of 12th May 2014:
Minute 31:
Councillor French reported that the St Georges Fayre Constitution may be amended and its Committee merged with the March Christmas Market Committee. More information would be available next month.
Minute 34 / 8 / 182 / 166:
The Neighbourhood Planning Sub-Committee met on 22nd May 2014, and the minutes thereof have been circulated.

Minute 34 / 8 / 182 / 169 / 153:
The Clerk reported that he had emailed 3Cs again on 28th May 2014 regarding Wimblington Road streetlight funding. A response from Councillor Clark dated 30th May 2014 (received by e-mail 2nd June 2014) stated that no assurances could be provided regarding financial assistance although it would be discussed with Cabinet colleagues.

Minute 34 / 22:
Councillor French reported that she did not feel that there was any major problem with Nene Parade, and it was agreed that no further action would be taken at this time. 
Re Neighbourhood Planning Sub-Committee Meeting of 22nd May 2014:
Disappointment was expressed at responses received from Fenland District Council, and FDC Councillors were requested to lobby for SIL.
43

Grants and Donations
Prior to discussions commencing, the Clerk advised Councillors that £500 was currently available for distribution under this budget heading if they wished to spread the expenditure over the whole of the 2014 / 2015 financial year.

Five applications for funding had been received as follows:
Name:


Just Sing, c/o Care Network Cambridgeshire.

Amount requested:
£250.

Purpose of Request:
To use music to stimulate the minds of people with dementia or suffering from other challenging or disabling conditions.

Name:


Molly Darwood.

Amount requested:
Any amount possible.

Purpose of Request:
To assist with costs of attending Cambridge Performing Arts (Bodyworks Dance Studios) for an initial period of one year.
Name:


Norfolk Fire & Rescue Service.
Amount requested:
£2,000 or as much as possible.
Purpose of Request:
To provide a 12 week training course (set up under the Prince’s Trust Team Programme) aimed at unemployed young people between the ages of 16 and 25 years.
Name:


FACT.
Amount requested:
£1,000.
Purpose of Request:
To provide support for the Dial-a-Ride Central Service.
Name:


Cambridgeshire Libraries, March Library.
Amount requested:
£200.
Purpose of Request:
To support the children’s Summer Reading Challenge.
Prior to discussions commencing, the following Councillors made declarations and 

left the room for the entirety of this agenda item:
Councillor Owen – Prejudicial interest – Board member of FACT.

Councillor George – Personal interest – Acquaintance of Molly Darwood.

Councillor Pugh – Personal interest – Governor at Molly Darwood’s school.

Councillor Count declared a personal interest, because he knew Molly Darwood, but 

took part in the various discussions.

Councillor Skoulding took the Chair for this agenda item only.

The Clerk advised the following:

a) It was questionable whether Molly Darwood met the necessary criteria.

b) Norfolk Fire & Rescue Service and FACT were both requesting amounts that far exceeded the original idea of the small grants scheme. 
Following lengthy discussions, the following points were agreed:
a) The applications from Norfolk Fire & Rescue Service and FACT were both rejected.

b) Molly Darwood’s application was accepted subject to no funds being released until such time as she was in attendance at the dance school in September 2014.

c) Just Sing was awarded £200.

d) Cambridgeshire Libraries was awarded £200.

e) Molly Darwood was given a pledge of £100 subject to actual attendance as above.
Following this agenda item, Councillor Skoulding left the meeting at 8.20pm.
44

Consultation on Bench Mergers in Cambridgeshire
Councillor Kit Owen highlighted consultation that was currently being undertaken.
It was noted that page 3 of the consultation document stated:

“Consideration of merger of benches is not linked to the usage of buildings, and bench amalgamation should absolutely not be seen as a precursor to courthouse closures. 
It is highly likely that the distribution of work between courthouses would be reviewed as a result of merger.  Any significant changes to the court schedule, including the centralization of categories of work, will be the subject of separate consultation with court users according to the usual practice.”

It appeared, therefore, that the purpose of the proposals is to allow cases to be held at any court rather than have possible long delays at one particular court.
It was agreed that the Clerk should complete the consultation questionnaire in association with Councillor Owen, and this was done as follows:
“March Town Council wishes to make the following representations in regard to your questionnaire:

1. There is no problem with the proposal to merge benches provided that this does not result in closures.

2. With an increase in population (11,000+ more houses projected) it is highly likely that there will be an increased need for courthouses.

3. Cambridgeshire in general, and Fenland in particular, are not well served by public transport and, as such, allowance must be made for the difficulties encountered in travelling to and from the various venues.”
45

Gas Road Double Yellow Lines
Since Councillor Skoulding had left the meeting, Councillor French highlighted the problem that he would have raised.
The main concern was that certain cars belonging to ATC or Army Cadet members were blocking the entrance to one particular resident’s house.
Councillor Pugh volunteered to visit both of these organisations to attempt to negotiate an amicable settlement.
46

Schedule of Councillors for Band Concert Supervision 2014

Prior to the draw commencing, Councillor French proposed that, because of their age, Councillors Keane and Quince should not be included within such draw.

This was seconded by Councillor Pugh, and approved with all in favour.

Councillors Keane and Quince were both thanked for their past efforts and offered any support that they could give to other Councillors.

Following the draw, the below-mentioned Councillors were made responsible for the following Band Concerts:

July 6  
  March Brass 2000       
36 chairs
Councillors Cornwell & George.
July 13  City of Peterborough   
30 chairs         Councillors French & Philpott.
July 20  MADAOS          
   
5 chairs     
Councillor Court.
July 27  Littleport Band       
   
30 chairs       
Councillors Purser & Owen.
Aug 3    Hilgay Silver Band         
25 chairs         Councillors Pugh & Count.
Aug 10  Wicken Coronation Band 
28 chairs    
Councillors Skoulding & Count.
Aug 17  Freddie & Friends    
   
5 chairs         
Councillor Court.
Aug 24
  City of Ely Military Band
50 chairs
Councillors George, French &







Cornwell.

Aug 31  Wississippi Jazzmen 
5 chairs  
Councillor Owen.
It was requested that the Clerk should e-mail confirmation of these 

arrangements to all Councillors on 3rd June 2014.

47
Internal Audit Review for Accounts for Year Ending 31st March 2014
The Clerk reported that the Internal Auditors (Whiting & Partners) had no items of concern within the above-mentioned accounts. 

Whiting & Partners had also reviewed the Past Mayor’s expenses (Councillor Andrew Pugh), and this review indicated that the Mayor’s allowance had been fully expended in the execution of his duties.
48 
Representations re Statements of Account for Year Ending 31st March 2014
It was agreed that the Clerk should sign the Letter of Representation and return it to Whiting & Partners at the earliest opportunity.
49

Reappointment of Internal Auditors
It was unanimously agreed that Whiting & Partners be reappointed for year ending 31st March 2015.
50

Cambridgeshire County Council Update
Councillor Count provided the following updates:
a) The Conservatives retained their seat at the Willingham bye-election.

b) On 13th May 2014, he was officially appointed Leader of Cambridgeshire County Council, and the Committee system had been adopted.

c) The annual accounts will be finalised shortly, and it is anticipated that these will show an under-spend of £6 million.

d)  Discussions regarding the proposed Wisbech to March railway line are on-going.

Councillor Purser congratulated Councillor Count on his appointment, and queried the proposed car parking fees for the guided bus-way users. However, it was stated that full consultation had taken place prior to car-parking fees being agreed.
51

Fenland District Council Update
Councillor Owen stated that there were currently no items to report.
52

Schedule of Accounts

The Schedule of Accounts, as circulated, was agreed. 

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.15pm

Councillor CC Owen    ………………………………………..    7th July 2014.

Mayor of March.
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